CBPC minutes of Nov. 30, 2011

Page 3



CHESAPEAKE BAY and WATER RESOURCES POLICY COMMITTEE




777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

MINUTES OF March 9, 2012 MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Chair Penny Gross, Fairfax County

Bruce Williams, City of Takoma Park

Shelley Aloi, City of Frederick

Meo Curtis, Montgomery County

Jerry Maldonado, Prince George’s County

Mohsin Siddique, District of Columbia Water

Karen Pallansch, Alexandria Sanitation Authority

Craig Rice, Montgomery County

Diane Davis, District of Columbia

JL Hearn, WSSC 

Mark Peterson, Loudoun Water
Maureen McGowan, DCWater

Andrew Fellows, City of College Park

Mark Charles, City of Rockville
Other COG member staff:

Shannon Moore, Frederick County

COG Staff:
Stuart Freudberg, DEP Director
Heidi Bonnaffon, DEP

Karl Berger, DEP
Steve Bieber, DEP
Tanya Spano, DEP

Lana Sindler, DEP

Paul Desjardin, DCP&S
Visitors:
Norm Goulet, NVRC
Tom Pelton, CBF

Pat Bradley, LimnoTech
1. Introductions and Announcements

Chair Gross called the meeting to order at approximately 10:05 a.m. 
She noted that the COG Board Chair had appointed Shelley Aloi of Frederick City and Hamid Karimi of the District of Columbia as the CBPC vice chairs.
2. Approval of Meeting Summary for Jan. 20, 2012
The members approved the draft summary.
3. Jobs in the Bay…
Tom Pelton of the Chesapeake Bay Foundation presented the key findings from his report “Debunking the Job Killer Myth.” His main premise is that the Chesapeake Bay TMDL can help the local economy by potentially creating 178,000 full-time jobs, including construction jobs in stormwater and wastewater and jobs for environmental engineers, among others. However, it was noted during his presentation that some economists question whether these are new jobs or permanent jobs and also whether local governments could better invest in jobs by pursuing other priorities.
Discussion:  Chair Gross cited recent research by the University of Maryland on the cost of implementing stormwater BMPs and asked why must these “new jobs,” if they are realized, be created and paid for by local governments. She said she would like to see the private sector get involved in funding these investments and suggested that could be an area of emphasis for CBF.

Ms. Aloi noted that in the City of Frederick, where a required wastewater treatment plant upgrade is projected to cost $53 million, the added expense will be borne by a tax-base of  24,000 households. She said this is a difficult thing to accomplish politically even if it does create some new jobs. Mr. Pelton replied that it should be portrayed as an investment in cleaner streams and since ratepayers are the polluters they must pay the true cost for clean water.. He added that ultimately a healthier Bay means a better fishing and tourism industry for the region.
…and Local Perspectives
Ms. Pallansch, general manager of the Alexandria Sanitation Authority, presented a local perspective on the cost and workforce challenges to keep up with ever-increasing pollution limits. She traced the development of the authority from its origins as a small plant treating the wastewater from a small, industrial city to the current plant, which today treats wastewater not only from the much larger City of Alexandria, but from a significant portion of Fairfax County as well. She said that treating wastewater to highly regulated standards has created a capital intensive enterprise with a current debt burden of about two-thirds of a billion dollars. The challenge of meeting stricter requirements for removing nutrients accounts for a large portion of the costs; in 11 years, she said, the plant has reduced its level of nitrogen discharge from about 15 milligrams/liter to about 3 milligrams/liter in various stages, all of which have been costly to implement.
From a jobs perspective, the plant upgrades have generated construction jobs, which tend to come and go, Ms. Pallansch said. Despite much automation, there are still some long-term jobs at the plant, but these require special skills that are difficult to find. ASA is interested, she said, in some sort of apprenticeship program or other means to train the new workers it will need as the current generation of skilled plant workers retire.

Discussion: Ms. Aloi noted that Frederick County has a workforce development program that tries to marry educational institutions with training capabilities, such as high schools and community colleges, with the needs of the workplace. Ms. McGowan said that DC Water is working with the University of the District of Columbia on a similar initiative. Chair Gross suggested starting to work with  high school students to develop their interest in these specialized trades.

Action item:  Chair Gross asked COG staff to revisit its Workforce Training Report, originally issued in January 2010, to see if there are some regional approaches to this issue.
4. Comments to EPA on TMDL, State WIP Process
Mr. Berger reviewed comments to EPA on the Bay TMDL and state watershed implementation planning process that were drafted by COG staff, with input from the Water Resources Technical Committee. He noted that EPA had established a March 30 deadline for the states to submit their Phase II watershed implementation plans and that Maryland had already solicited Phase II WIP plans from its counties and had conducted an official comment period on its own draft Phase II statewide plan. On the other hand, Virginia has not yet made its plans clear for  what it intends to submit to EPA. Given differences  between the states and the District of Columbia’s unique status within COG as a Bay partner jurisdiction, it did not make sense for COG to craft comments at the state level. Instead, Mr. Berger noted, the draft comments are directed to EPA and focus on overall issues that are common across the region.
 Discussion: Acknowledging that the District has a unique perspective that does not always align with that of other COG members, Ms. Davis objected to a comment calling on EPA to reopen the TMDL to fix some known errors, a comment noting that the federal government is lagging behind local governments in its commitment to installing urban stormwater BMPs, and a comment calling for EPA to review and potentially revise its “E3” scenario for the urban stormwater sector. Noting that previous COG letters on the Bay TMDL have indicted the District’s special status, Chair Gross asked COG staff to try to amend the comments to address the District’s objections. She also said that the cover letter accompanying the comments should note the need for the federal government, the states and local governments to act in partnership. 
Action Item: The members present gave support for the committee to send a revised set of comments to EPA by March 30. They directed staff to circulate the revised comments and a proposed cover letter for committee review before finalizing.  
5. Update on DC Water Green Infrastructure Pilot
Ms. McGowan said that DC Water has asked EPA to revise its Consent Decree that establishes a “Long Term Control Plan” for addressing the District’s combined sewer overflows. Under that plan, the agency will build a series of massive underground tunnels to store the overflows until they can be treated at the Blue Plains wastewater plant. Construction has already begun on the tunnel that will capture overflows from the Anacostia watershed. However, Ms. McGowan said, DC Water would like to see if a concentrated effort to install so-called green infrastructure, which include green roofs and ways of infiltrating stormwater into the ground, could eliminate the need for tunnels in the Rock Creek and Potomac basins or reduce their size. DC Water is committed to spend up to $30 million on such a pilot effort and to build whatever-size tunnels may ultimately be necessary, but the agency needs EPA to relax some of the deadlines in the consent decree to allow time to see if its green infrastructure pilot can work. She asked for committee support for DC Water’s petition to EPA.

Action Items: Members approved a  COG letter in support of the DC Water proposal. Chair Gross also directed COG staff to arrange for  a more detailed presentation by DCWater regarding its green infrastructure concept.
6. Staff Updates

Mr. Berger shared a brief summary of legislative action in the two states. Chair Gross noted that legislation that would have made Virginia give up its membership on the Interstate Commission on the Potomac River Basin was defeated.
7. New Business

Members did not have any new business of note.
8. Adjourn
Chair Gross adjourned the meeting at approximately 12:15 p.m.
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